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Commission members present:


Richard Hamel
Mark Ingersoll

Craig Young
George Boehlert

     
James Fereday




      



Louise Solliday, Chair


Commission members not present:


Ron Stuntzner

Bob Emmett
South Slough NERR staff present:


Mike Graybill
Kathy Andreasen


Pam Wilson
Tom Elledge


Steve Rumrill
Craig Cornu

Ali Helms
Adam DeMarzo


Deborah Rudd
John Bragg
Others present:



Norma Van Natta, FOSS
Mike Gaul, OIPCB



Nora Terwilliger, Advisory
Norman Leeling, volunteer

Bob Sleeth, volunteer
Kathy Wall, OIPCB


Jody Hamel, FOSS


The meeting was called to order at 1:00 p.m. by the Chair of the Commission, Louise Solliday.  She announced that Mark Ingersoll the new member of the Management Commission to represent the Tribes, would be arriving a little late.
PUBLIC INPUT

Chair Solliday asked if there was any public input.  There were no comments.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

Chair Solliday asked if there was a motion to approve the minutes of the previous meeting.  Commissioner Young moved to approve the minutes of the previous meeting and Commissioner Fereday seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved.  

OLD BUSINESS

Adoption of Fee Rules and Fee Schedule
Chair Solliday turned the discussion over to Mike Graybill.  Mr. Graybill said he would like to incorporate some of the comments suggested by the Commission at the previous meeting.  The Commission agreed to delete the reference to the “Management Commission” and replace it with “SSNERR Manager” in section #4 regarding the waiver of fees under the heading “Fee Tiers”.  Mr. Graybill asked for clarification from the Commission on Ron Stuntzner’s comment that the last sentence in section #3 of “Restricted Activities” regarding the Reserve’s use of chemical fertilizers, herbicides or pesticides be edited.  The Commission agreed to change the sentence to read: “Chemicals will be utilized for pest or weed control only after it has been determined that the nature and integrity of the ecosystem is endangered by the pests or the weeds.”   
Chair Solliday said the Commissioners’ comments were so noted and she asked if there was a motion to adopt the Draft Fee Rules as amended.  Commissioner Hamel moved to adopt the Draft Fee Rules and Commissioner Boehlert seconded the motion.  The motion carried with all in favor.  
Mr. Graybill asked for comments on the draft fee schedule for the inaugural (2008-2010) period.  He explained that staff wished to start with a modest schedule of fees as the Reserve currently did not have any mechanism in place to collect fees, or any way to determine the programmatic impacts the fees might have.  Commissioner Young suggested that the draft facility fee schedule be clarified to present fees on a per-night or per-person basis.
Chair Solliday asked if there was a motion to approve the Fee Schedule.  Commissioner Boehlert moved and Commissioner Fereday seconded the motion to approve the Fee Schedule.  The motion carried with all in favor.
FOSS Annual Work Plan
Chair Solliday explained that while it is within the purview of the Commission to review and provide input to the Friends on their annual work plan, under state law a state body cannot control what a non-profit organization does.  The Commission cannot approve the FOSS annual work plan; it is the function of the FOSS Board.  The 5 year agreement between the FOSS and the Reserve needs to be amended to remove the clause that requires the Reserve’s Management Commission to approve the annual work plan of the Friends.
Rich Hamel, the current FOSS President, provided an update to the Commission.  The Friends received notice that the Meyer Memorial Trust will award them $9,000 to be used for match for the Reserve’s Trails Project.  FOSS also received an additional $1,000 to fund the Trails Project from the local community as an anonymous donation.  The Friends plan to fund the printing of 10,000 copies of the Reserve’s site brochure in 2008.  Dave Lunde was thanked for all of his work in the bookstore.  Mr. Hamel recommended to the FOSS Board that they convene a committee of people from the local area to hear and consider ideas for future projects and the long range direction of FOSS.
Mr. Graybill said he would try to procure funds from NERRA to finance the participation of several FOSS Board members in the fall annual NERRS meeting to be held at the Elkhorn NERR in California.
Commissioner Mark Ingersoll arrived at 1:30 pm and Louise Solliday introduced him.  All around introductions were made.
Project Completion Reports: Large Woody Habitat in Tidelands and

Sunset Bay Bacteria Study

Large Woody Habitat in Tidelands 

Craig Cornu, one of the lead investigators in the OWEB funded study gave a power point presentation on the results of the project which initially involved air lifting and placement of large spruce trees in tideland channels on the Reserve.  The two year project (2005-2006) was designed to address the need for more information associated with the placement and function of large woody debris in estuaries.  The South Slough NERR, Coos Watershed Association, and the Oregon Dept. of Fish and Wildlife collaborated on the project to evaluate the effectiveness of placing large woody debris (LWD) in estuarine channels to provide improved habitat for juvenile salmonids.
Sunset Bay Bacteria Study

Dr. Steve Rumrill gave a presentation on the collaborative research project, funded by the DEQ that he and Ben Grupe worked on in 2007.  The project was conducted in cooperation with Oregon State University and the Oregon Department of Environmental Quality to address the frequent bacterial contamination at Sunset Bay.  A short video created by John Bragg, Coastal Training Program coordinator was also shown to the Commission.
NEW BUSINESS
Recognition of Volunteers

The Management Commission formally recognized the contributions of volunteers to the South Slough NERR for the past year.  The Commission expressed gratitude for all volunteers who have donated their time and care for the Reserve and its programs.  Certificates and thank you letters signed by the Director and Commission Chair, Louise Solliday were distributed.  

Public Involvement Coordinator, Deborah Rudd was honored as FOSS Friend of the Year by the organization.  Ms. Rudd reported that in 2007, the Reserve had over 4,700 volunteer hours valued at approximately $82,000.  South Slough Reserve manages about 30 regular volunteers, including FOSS, and hosts many one-time or seasonal volunteers for education and trail projects.  Volunteers help the Reserve with a variety of activities including administration, education, bio-monitoring, landscaping, trail construction, fundraising, outreach, restoration, and data collection.  Our volunteers also hosted a holiday benefit in December 2007 for a local youth organization that has contributed work to the trail system at the Reserve.  
State Budget Development 2009-2011

Louise Solliday and Mike Graybill informed the Commission on the continued planning for the 2009-2011 Oregon biennial budget.
The Executive Team and Director of the Department of State Lands have prioritized Program Option Packages (POPs) developed with input from managers and staff of the agency.  The POPs are in final draft form.  The following budget enhancement concepts have been included for the South Slough Reserve.  Should these POPs remain in the budget request and be included in the Governor’s Recommended Budget to the Legislature, the Legislature will deliberate in the January 2009 session whether to incorporate them.  If the requests are incorporated into the Legislatively Adopted Budget (LAB), the implementation date will be July 1, 2009 or when the LAB is signed.

Package 102: South Slough Reserve continuation of limited duration positions.  There are eight positions in this Program Option Package.  The request will be to retain the positions through the next biennium, should funding be sustained.  

Package 101:  This package regards seven positions within the agency, six of which are not associated with the Reserve.  One of the positions is an ISS4 – the Reserve’s Chief Technologist – and which will move to permanent status, funded by the Common School Fund and part of the agency’s IT team, should this POP be successful.  The position will remain stationed at the Reserve.

Package 108:  One seasonal laborer and two seasonal interpretive services/visitor services positions will be established through this POP.  Federal funds will support the salary costs.  Additionally, funds to create a building maintenance account will be dedicated in order to implement a building maintenance schedule for the ongoing costs of painting, regular repair and replacement of equipment, fixtures and furnishings.

Package 109:  The agency-wide information systems replacement and upgrade package includes funding for the sub-set technology implementation plan at the Reserve.  
NOAA Construction and Acquisition 
NOAA’s Estuarine Reserves Division recently announced funding allocations for FY 2008.  NOAA selected SSNERR’s $220,000 request to support acquisition of two small parcels in the upper Hidden Creek and North Creek watersheds
Mike Graybill reported that staff are presently working with the sellers and a certified appraiser to establish the current market value of the parcels NOAA has agreed to fund.  When sale agreements are in place for the properties and the values are established, staff intends to use funds from the Chalmer Gustafson account to supplement NOAA funding and complete the transactions.  The Department of State Lands’ office of finance and administration has been instrumental in helping SSNERR secure legislative authorization to apply for the NOAA grants.  SSNERR must now seek legislative authorization to receive and expend the funds linked to this project.  The next meeting of the Legislative Emergency Board is June 12 and 13th.  The Reserve seeks the Commission’s authorization to appear before the Emergency Board to request expenditure limitation sufficient to receive and expend the NOAA funds as well as limitation from the Chalmer Gustafson account sufficient to augment the NOAA funding and complete the transactions. 

Chair Solliday asked if there was a motion to proceed.  Commissioner Fereday moved and Commissioner Boehlert seconded to accept the staff recommendation to work with the Department of State Lands to appear before the Legislative Emergency Board to secure sufficient expenditure limitation to complete the acquisition transactions requested in the FY 2008 NOAA grant proposal.  The motion carried with all in favor.
Marine Snail Invasion Project

In October of 2007 SSNERR staff submitted a pre-proposal to NOAA’s Aquatic Invasive Species program.  In mid February 2008, South Slough’s proposal entitled, "Monitoring and Detection Protocol for Assiminea sp", was selected for support by NOAA’s Aquatic Invasives Species Program (AISP).  The $100,000 research proposal is focused on a recent invasion of the Coos estuary by a non-native snail originating from Asia  The project will test the feasibility of establishing a coordinated, multi-organization early detection program for non-indigenous marine species in Oregon estuaries.  To accomplish this, the project will establish and test a cooperative agreement between NOAA, the South Slough National Estuarine Research Reserve and the Confederated Tribes of the Coos, Lower Umpqua and Siuslaw Indians, one of the three federally recognized Indian tribes on the Oregon Coast.  

The project will include field surveys in the Coos estuary to determine the extent and scope of the distribution of the non-native and co-occuring native brackish water snails throughout the Coos estuary. In addition, the project will also include laboratory counts of reproductive output to develop an estimate of the breeding population size for Assiminea parasitologica.  Finally, the project will include early detection, presence/absence surveys for Assiminea spp. and Myostella myosotis in the nearby Umpqua and Siuslaw River estuaries.

Funding for the project will be routed through the Pacific States Marine Fisheries Commission (PSMFC), for which Mr. Stephen Phillips is the point of contact. South Slough’s proposal has become part of a larger, non-competitive proposal submitted by the PSMFC on February 14. PSMFC will interface with NOAA’s AISP in terms of deliverables, etc.
The project is slated to begin in August 1, 2008.  Robin Elledge and Steve Rumrill were acknowledged for their work in completing the proposal and Jeannette Holman and Pamela Konstantopoulos were thanked for getting the proposal through the approval process in Salem.  Dr. Jim Carlton, a world authority on marine introduced species will be in Coos Bay in late May to conduct comprehensive surveys on non-native snails.  SSNERR staff will assist him in the field.  Dr. Carlton served on the South Slough NERR Management Commission in 1989 and 1990.  He is currently based in Connecticut.    
Chair Solliday asked if there was a motion to accept the staff recommendation.  Commissioner Young moved to authorize staff to seek expenditure limitation for the Marine Snail Invasion project at the June 2008 meeting of the Legislative Emergency Board. Commissioner Hamel seconded the motion.  The motion carried with all in favor.
NOAA 312 Evaluation

Mike Graybill said he was pleased to announce that the federal audit of the Reserve in July 2007 produced many favorable results.  A team of NOAA personnel interviewed Reserve staff and conducted a programmatic audit, as well as meeting with other agencies associated with SSNERR and members of the public.  No necessary actions were reported, but suggestions were made to increase the GIS capabilities of the Reserve and for management to invest in training for all staff to positively influence employee retention.  
Informational

Chair Solliday brought some key elements of the recent Oregon Ethics Revisions to the attention of the Management Commission.

NOAA’s Marine Protected Areas (MPA) Framework comment period was discussed.  NOAA’s call for comments extends until April 16.
Mike Graybill distributed copies of correspondence dated March 18, 2008 from 16 members of the US Congress directed to the Chairman and Ranking Member of the Subcommittee on Commerce, Justice, Science and Related Agencies, Committee on Appropriations urging full support of the NERR system.  A request to keep funding for the Cooperative Institute for Coastal and Estuarine Environmental Technology (CICEET) separate from the NERRS budget was also included in the letter, as the President’s proposal to incorporate the CICEET budget with the NERRS budget makes it appear that there is a dramatic increase in NERRS funding where there is none.
MANAGEMENT AND ADMINISTRATION

Storm Damage Report:  Robin Elledge was thanked for leading the effort to seek reimbursement from FEMA for significant damage a December storm caused to the yurts and the Reserve’s trail system.  

Proposed Coos Bay Dredging Project:  In response to a call for comments by the US Army Corps of Engineers, Reserve staff submitted a letter on behalf of the SSNERR Management Commission asking that the EIS give consideration to the management objectives of the Reserve regarding any proposed navigation improvements in the Coos Estuary.
Agreement with the Confederated Tribes:  The agreement is under review and modification at the Office of the Attorney General.

Relocation of Administrative Offices:  Governor Kulongoski has designated the proposed Charleston Coastal and Ocean Center as an Oregon Solutions Project.  In addition, the Governor has asked Senator Verger and Representative Roblan to serve as co-conveners of the effort.
IT Update:  Good progress was reported on the Chief Technologist’s efforts to install and implement a wireless network on the Reserve, as well as updating SSNERR’s desktop computing environment.
STAFF PROGRAM UPDATES
These were included in the briefing packet sent to the Commission.
PRESENTATION
Dr. Steve Rumrill gave an informational presentation on the Decline of Mud Shrimp (Upogebia pugettensis) in Oregon Estuaries.
ADJOURNMENT

Chair Solliday adjourned the meeting at 4:30 p.m.
